
 
 

 
TOWN OF KENNEBUNKPORT, MAINE 

 
Board of Selectmen Agenda 
October 26, 2023, @ 6:00 PM  

VILLAGE FIRE STATION 
32 North Street 

 
 

This is an in-person meeting, but the public may join in Zoom webinar format. 
Join by computer or mobile device and click on: 

https://us06web.zoom.us/j/84812192892 
or go to ZOOM and enter the webinar ID: 848 1219 2892 

By phone 1(929) 205 6099 US 
 

1. Call to Order. 

2. Approve the October 12, 2023, and October 19, 2023, selectmen meeting minutes. 

3. Public Forum (This is an opportunity for anyone who wants to address the Board of 
Selectmen with any issue that is not on the agenda.) 

4. Approve the renewal of the following liquor licenses:  

a. The Lost Fire, located at 62 Mills Rd 

b. HAMASA LLC d/b/a 1802 Bed and Breakfast, located at 15 Locket Street. 

5. Sidewalk project update. 

6. Boatswain Lane public street proposal. 

7. Climate Action Planning Taskforce update. 

8. Accept donations towards the general nurses’ account. 

a. $50.00 donation from an anonymous donor 

b. $50.00 donation from an anonymous donor  

c. $200.00 donation from Pam Davis in honor of Lois Badger 

d. $12,500.00 donation from Mary Woodman and the Flynn Family Foundation 

   

https://us06web.zoom.us/j/84812192892
https://zoom.us/join


9. Accept a $5,000 donation from Mary Woodman and the Flynn Family Foundation 
dedicated towards the emergency food fund. 

10. Other Business.   

11. Approve the October 26, 2023, Treasurer’s Warrant. 

12. Adjournment.  



 
 
 
 
 

_______________________________ 
 

AGENDA ITEM DIVIDER 
 

__________________________________ 



Town of Kennebunkport 
Board of Selectmen Meeting 

October 12, 2023 
6:00 PM 

MINUTES 

Selectmen attending:  Mike Weston, Allen Daggett, Jon Dykstra, Marybeth Gilbert. 

1. Call to Order.

Chairman Weston called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM, noting that Selectman
Matthews-Bull was not present this evening.

2. Approve the September 28, 2023, selectmen meeting minutes.

Selectman Dykstra asked that the September 28th minutes be amended regarding the
Appointment of the RSU 21 School Board representative and the first vote for candidate
Rachel Kennedy Smith. He requested that the vote be noted as 2-0-3, not 2-3-0.
(3 abstentions as opposed to “no” votes).

Motion by Selectman Daggett, seconded by Selectman Dykstra, to approve the
September 28, 2023, meeting minutes as amended. Voted: 4-0. Motion passed.

3. Public Forum (This is an opportunity for anyone who wants to address the Board
of Selectmen with any issue that is not on the agenda.)

Town Clerk Tracey O’Roak reminded everyone that absentee ballots are available
between now and November 2nd for the November 7th election. Voters can pick them up
at Town Hall, call 967-1610, or click on the link on the Town’s website, and the Town
Clerk’s Office will mail you your ballot.

No motion was necessary. No motion was taken.

4. Public hearing on ordinances for November ballot:

Motion by Selectman Daggett, seconded by Selectman Dykstra, to open the public
hearing for all the November ballot items. Voted: 4-0. Motion passed.

Chairman Weston explained that in the interest of time, each member of the public
would be allowed to speak once on each of the items for no more than 4 minutes. He
also noted that the purpose of the public hearing was to get feedback from the public.
However, the ballot questions have already been set and will not be changed before the
election.

Item 3
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a. Acceptance of the 2030 Comprehensive Plan

Director of Planning and Development, Werner Gilliam, informed the group that
this ordinance is to accept minor amendments in the Comprehensive Plan to bring
it into alignment with State law. He noted that the Town had submitted the plan to
the State in a timely manner but that staffing issues at the State resulted in a delay
in their review longer than their mandate, resulting in the Town voters approving
the plan before the State provided feedback.

There were no comments from the meeting attendees.

b. Amendment to the Street Opening Ordinance

Chris Simeoni, Public Works Director, explained that this amendment is to change
the minimum bond amount for a street opening to $5,000, that the Public Works
Director will make a recommendation regarding additional surety amounts, and
can approve street openings for streets that are not under moratorium (not
reconstructed in the past five years). Street openings for streets that are under
moratorium will continue to be decided by the Board of Selectmen. Utility
companies will be permitted to make their own repairs under the direction of the
Public Works director. The amendment will also introduce standards as to how
street repairs are to be made.

There were no comments from the meeting attendees.

c. Construction of a new Town Hall

Owens McCullough from Sebago Technics and Architect Mike Hayes gave a
presentation about the proposed Town Hall construction, reviewing information
that has been previously provided at several Board of Selectmen meetings. Owens
provided a history of the existing Town Hall building at 6 Elm Street, reviewing its
size and describing the work of the building committee in considering and
determining the best plan and size for a new building construction.

Mike Hayes described the programming study that examined the current cramped
office space and determined the square footage that would best support town
office functions, programming, and needs. Eight-floor plans and variants were
considered before agreeing upon a one-story option with no basement and added
bulk storage. A multiple-floor building plan was ultimately rejected as it would
mandate additional square footage for an elevator, stairs, and multiple egress
routes, which would increase the building cost. He went on to describe in some
detail the spaces and their functions included in the preferred floor plan.
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Owens presented the Site Layout Plan for the building on the North Street end of 
the Village Parcel. He showed the building orientation, vehicle entrance and 
parking lot, and main public entrances to the building. He shared that solar is 
included in the plan cost, though the details of that will be determined by 
engineering if the voters approve the new Town Hall. He described the projected 
$8.8 million total not-to-exceed cost, including a 15% contingency allowance. 
Assuming the voters approve the construction in November 2023, the permitting 
and building design would proceed from then until May 2024, the project would be 
put out to bid in June-July 2024, and construction would commence in August 2024 
with an estimated completion in December 2025. 

Chairman Weston addressed a few points regarding the proposal. He described 
the process that resulted in the decision to locate the new Town Hall at the Village 
Parcel. He specified the other locations that were considered but deemed less 
appropriate. He also defended the methodology used for creating a concept plan, 
using that to estimate building cost, getting that approved by the voters, and then 
proceeding with the detailed design. He also addressed the frequently asked 
question of why this Town Hall design costs more than that of the recently built 
Arundel Town Hall, saying that Arundel’s needs are different as we have more 
Town employees and are including a modest amount of space for expansion. This 
is an attempt to avoid the need to come back and ask the taxpayers for an 
expansion soon after the initial build of the facility. He spoke with Willette 
Construction Company (that built the Arundel Town Hall), and they informed him 
the construction of that facility would be 35%-40% more expensive if it were done 
today. 

Chairman Weston and Selectman Gilbert reiterated measures we’re taking to 
reduce the amount that needs to be bonded, including sales of other town-owned 
properties and fundraising efforts. Selectman Dykstra explained that if we were to 
bond $6.3 million for the project, it would mean a 12-cent increase to the mil rate, 
or $12 for every $100,000 of property valuation. For example, if your property were 
valued at $500,000, that would mean an increase in your property tax of $60 
annually. He also stated the Board’s intention to make the new building net zero 
regarding energy use. Chairman Weston expanded on this, saying that the design 
does not include fossil fuels for energy. 

Nauto Inoue stated his belief that we should have plans for high-performance, 
onsite energy generation before bonding the project. 

Chairman Weston expressed that the Select Board meetings are not political, and 
any political activity is not welcomed. 
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Selectman Dykstra responded to Mr. Inoue’s statement about building energy 
design, stating that the plan is to make the building as energy efficient as possible, 
but it would be a waste of a great deal of money to have that detailed engineering 
work done in advance if the voters voted “no” on the project in November. 

Dick McCabe commented that he felt the Town should sell a portion of the Village 
Parcel to counter the cost of building the new Town Hall. 

Nick Phillips, an abutter to the Village Parcel, asked if the current entrance to the 
Village Parcel was the only means of access that was planned to the new Town 
Hall and on from there to the remainder of the property. He also asked why the 
“McCabe” property on School Street was not considered for the new Town Hall 
site. Chairman Weston responded that the road is intended to go from North Street 
all the way through the property to School Street as the parcel is developed. 
Selectman Dykstra responded that the McCabe property would be no less 
expensive to develop for a Town Hall than the Village Parcel because of the slope 
of the lot, among other factors. Selectman Gilbert added that we have Question 4 
asking if the Town should sell the 8-acre “McCabe” property to determine if the 
voters want to reduce the tax burden of building a new Town Hall. 

Denora Ellis asked what would be cut if the not-to-exceed price of the project was 
reached. Selectman Gilbert responded that we would need to look at reducing the 
square footage of the building. Ms. Ellis asked why we couldn’t do that size 
reduction now. Selectman Dykstra responded that the current design allows for 
some growth. He met with people involved in the Arundel Town Hall construction 
and was told that they initially wanted a 9,000 sq ft facility, but that was trimmed 
back to 7,000 sq ft. Now, just a few years later, they find themselves in the position 
of wanting to expand, but they don’t have the space for it, so the space is now tight 
for them. In planning for a facility that will last for 30 to 40 years, we should plan to 
have expansion space in the design. Selectman Daggett added that 
Kennebunkport and Arundel aren’t the same and have different needs. Arundel 
has a population of about 4,000. While Kennebunkport’s year-round population is 
about 3,500, its summertime population, for 4 to 6 months of the year, is nearly 
12,000. Arundel doesn’t have two harbors or many hotels and restaurants as 
Kennebunkport does. Kennebunkport requires a larger number of staff to do the 
municipal business associated with these needs. 

Bill Lord described the solar heating and electrical systems on his house and the 
great electrical cost savings he has enjoyed with his photovoltaic array. He 
expressed his support for a new Town Hall and the use of solar power for the 
building. 

David Kling praised the Town for the courage and wisdom to purchase the Village 
Parcel when it did. Had the Town not taken advantage of that opportunity, he 
postulates that there would now be eighty or more houses on the site, most of 
which would be seasonal. He feels that is not what the Town needs. He is glad to 
see the Town taking advantage of the purchase and praises the Selectmen for the 
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process they’ve used to propose a new Town Hall and possible uses for the 
remainder of the parcel. 

Dick Smith, one of the new Town Hall building committee members, stated that the 
committee did a very thorough job of considering building design. He added that 
the additional space for growth in the plan was not substantial, and the offices as 
designed are not palatial but are functional. He praised Sebago Technics and 
Hayes Engineering for the good work they have done to date on the project. 

Robin Phillips stated that she questions putting the expense of another bond on 
future generations who hope to remain in Kennebunkport. She also questioned the 
Town’s decision to sell the property. She asked who sued the Town in 1999. The 
Selectmen did not have a specific answer, but Chairman Weston said he would 
find out if she felt it important to know. Ms. Phillips also questioned the size of the 
building committee, which she felt was too small. While she supports a new Town 
Hall, she doesn’t think the current plan is the right one. She feels the building in 
the current plan is too big, too expensive, and hasn’t had enough public input. Ms. 
Phillips also asked why the Town Hall project was being “put before” the Cape 
Porpoise Wharf renovation project. Chairman Weston explained that the pier 
permitting process is long and slow, and planning for that project began almost 
three years ago. He went on to say that no project is being put before another. The 
Board deals with each project as the need for it occurs. 

Lorrie Ouellette, via Zoom, questioned whether the Town Hall project included 
solar or not, claiming that in a previous Board meeting, it was said to not be 
included. The Board members responded that solar is included in the plan, though 
the specific design has not been set at this time. 

Stephanie Bryant, via Zoom, pointed out that if both Questions 3 & 4 are approved 
by the voters, we would be losing two Town properties. She went on to list several 
surrounding communities, their population, and the cost of building new or 
renovating existing municipal buildings in that community. She expressed a desire 
to see a list of other options and their costs for a new Town Hall besides the $8.8 
million proposal in Question 3. She praised the Selectmen and Town staff for their 
responsiveness to her questions. 

Melinda Anderson, via Zoom, asked for the engineers to respond about the various 
options for the inclusion of solar in the design of the building and about the faux 
windows planned on the south side of the building. Mike Hayes explained that the 
meeting room has faux windows on the lower section because that wall would 
display visuals during meetings, and therefore, having that wall backlit by windows 
is not practical or desirable. Regarding solar panel options, Mike said that the 
building would be designed to allow solar panels on the roof, but also that ground-
mounted was being considered, preferably with motors allowing the panels to 
move and track the sun for optimum performance. 



October 12, 2023, BOS Meeting Minutes 
 

Page 6 of 9  
 
 

Selectman Dykstra asked about a flat roof to accommodate solar. Mike responded 
that they’re not truly flat and do have some pitch to them. Many factors are taken 
into consideration when engineering them to ensure that they are structurally 
sound and can withstand snow loads. He added that flat roofs are very common 
on commercial buildings in this area. 

Melinda Anderson commented that a generator for use in case of commercial 
power failure is not included, nor is furniture in the design and cost of the building. 
She also questioned again if solar was included in the cost. Selectmen Dykstra 
and Weston assured her that it was, though the specific design of it has not been 
set. Selectmen Dykstra added that the $400,000 for furniture and equipment is 
already allocated in the capital budget. 

Susan Kagan, via Zoom, stated she is in favor of a new Town Hall and that it is 
important to be bold and design it for the future with climate resiliency in mind. 
Selectmen Dykstra thanked her for her comment, saying he was in total agreement 
with it as a member of the Climate Action Task Force. 

d. Sale of School Street property 

Selectman Gilbert explained that the sale of the Town-owned parcel, colloquially 
known as the “McCabe property,” was originally part of Question 3 but had been 
split out as a separate Question 4 to get voter input on whether the property should 
be sold to lower the tax burden of the new Town Hall construction. She added that 
if the citizens voted no on Question 3, the McCabe property would not be sold. 

Susan Lamb stated her opposition to the sale of the McCabe property, reading 
passages from the Comprehensive Plan that express broad support for the 
preservation of open spaces in town. Considering that, she was shocked to see 
the sale of the Town-owned McCabe property being considered. Selectman Gilbert 
responded that she takes ownership of Question 4, saying that there are many 
points of view and that a major concern for her was lowering the tax burden as 
much as possible for the new Town Hall, with the sale of this property as one 
mechanism of achieving that goal. Breaking out the issue of the McCabe property 
sale into a separate Question gives the voters the opportunity to weigh in on the 
issue. 

Melinda Anderson, via Zoom, said she agreed with Ms. Lamb and that we don’t 
want overdevelopment, which could occur in the event that the School St property 
is sold. She feels that those providing feedback are not being heard by the 
Selectmen. Chairman Weston responded that the Comprehensive Plan puts 
forward several goals, and there needs to be a balance between them when they 
conflict. He pointed out that one of the goals of the plan is to try to direct residential 
development to areas of town where there are existing water and sewer utilities, 
as is the case with this property. Selectman Gilbert added that voting on Question 
4 is the way that residents can provide feedback and make their voices heard.  
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e. Cape Porpoise Pier funding 

Mike Claus, Consultant for the Cape Porpoise Pier Project, described the current 
pier and the changes proposed in the project, including a new bait shed, better 
access, dinghy piers for commercial fishermen, and new floats on the other side 
for recreational boats. This would provide some separation of the two groups, 
providing space for fishermen to offload their catch without recreational boats in 
their way. The fuel tanks will be moved up under the parking lot to get them above 
the water line.  

He went on to explain that as the engineers began looking at the specifications for 
the project, they determined that the initial budget of $2.3 million was insufficient, 
increasing the projected cost to $3.2 million. As the design was being finalized this 
July, that figure was revised further to $3.7 million. The design plan and projected 
cost were submitted to Maine DOT and the Federal Economic Development 
Administration (EDA). Maine DOT thought that the budget was too small and 
advised a larger budget of $4.5 million, including a larger contingency percentage. 
EDA reported that construction costs for similar projects in this area vary widely. 
This leaves the Town with a budget shortfall of $1.1 million. Mike decided to move 
solar panels, a second jib crane, and the south float system to be ad alternate 
items for a savings of $394,000. These items will be included only if the 
contingency percentage of 15% is not used for the rest of the project. This brings 
the budget shortfall down to $707,000. If the voters approve funding of the budget 
shortfall in November, the project would be put out to bid in January 2024, the 
project would be awarded in February 2024, and construction would proceed 
starting November 2024 with estimated completion in December 2025. 

There were no comments from the meeting attendees. 

f. Easement agreement with Green Marine Corporation 

Selectman Gilbert informed the group that during due diligence, after the voters 
approved and Mooneys sold the boat launch property to the Town, it was 
discovered that the rails used by Green Marine for decades to launch boats were 
situated partially on what is now Town owned land. The Town Manager and the 
Selectmen discussed the situation and agreed that the Town should provide an 
easement to Green Marine, allowing Mr. Green to continue to use the rails. 
Question 6 asks the voters to approve the easement. 

There were no comments from the meeting attendees. 

g. Acceptance of Cape Porpoise Fire Station 

Fire Chief Jay Everett informed the group that he was approached in January by 
the Arundel Volunteer Engine Company (AVEC), the group that owns the Cape 
Porpoise Fire Station building, offering to sell the building to the Town for $1. The 
Town currently pays AVEC rent for the building. Kennebunkport Emergency 
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Medical Services (KEMS) also uses the building and pays about 75% of the utility 
costs, with the Town paying the remainder. AVEC has put a lot of maintenance 
work into the building, and it is in good condition. 

There were no comments from the meeting attendees. 

Motion by Selectman Daggett, seconded by Selectman Dykstra, to close the public 
hearing for all the November ballot items. Voted: 4-0. Motion passed. 

5. Boatswain Lane public street proposal. 

Boatswain Lane resident Charlie Tremblay explained that Boatswain Lane is an eight-
lot subdivision constructed starting back in 2003. By 2007, about half of the 
neighborhood had been developed. The developer did not want to do the final paving 
of the street at that time because the development had not been completed. In 2008, 
the developer requested a refund of the $6,800 in escrow from the Town. The Town 
provided the refund but did not require the developer to complete the final paving. 
Because of the economic downturn at the time, the development of all eight properties 
on the road was not completed until 2019. The road maintenance agreement specifies 
that the road was ultimately to be made public. The residents of the street are present 
at this meeting and are requesting that the road be made public. 

Chris Simeoni, Public Works Director, stated that he visited the street recently and noted 
that the base pavement is in fair condition and would require filling a few potholes. The 
condition of the stormwater and wastewater infrastructure is unknown. There is a 
sidewalk that requires minor reclamation in a few spots. It is not of sufficient width to 
allow the use of the trackless to clear snow without the possibility of damage to property 
owners’ turf and possibly sprinkler heads. He is also concerned about possible damage 
to curbing by a plow truck and a place to dump excess snow. 

Chairman Weston stated that some members of the Board currently feel that the request 
to make the road public does not meet all three requirements. He suggested that the 
request be tabled until the next Board of Selectmen meeting to give them and Chris 
time to examine and discuss the request further. 

Boatswain Lane resident Steve Kingston echoed Mr. Tremblay’s explanation and 
request for the Town to make the street public. He also stated that he owns a vacant lot 
on the street that he has no intention to develop and offered the Town its use as a snow 
dump. 

Motion by Selectman Daggett, seconded by Selectman Dykstra, to table the Boatswain 
Lane public street proposal until the next meeting. Voted: 4-0. Motion passed. 
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6. Extension of Climate Action Plan Committee terms to March 2024. 

Motion by Selectman Dykstra, seconded by Selectman Gilbert, to extend the term of 
the Climate Action Plan Committee to March of 2024, including the following members: 
Jen Armstrong, Ella Boxall, Harvey Flashen, Jon Dykstra, Michael Weston, Steve 
Kagan, Fred Stafford, and Pam Morgan. Voted: 4-0. Motion passed. 

7. Appoint Claire Julian as the election warden for November 7, 2023. 

Motion by Selectman Dykstra, seconded by Selectman Daggett, to appoint Claire 
Julian as the election warden for November 7, 2023. Voted: 4-0. Motion passed. 

8. Authorize the warrant. 

Tracey O’Roak explained that when Question 4 was separated out from Question 3 on 
the warrant, there was a typo in Question 4. This authorization is only to clean up that 
typo and make the language clear. 

Motion by Selectman Daggett, seconded by Selectman Dykstra, to authorize the 
warrant for the November ballot. Voted: 4-0. Motion passed. 

Melinda Anderson, via Zoom, asked Tracey to read the differences in the warrant. 
Tracey responded that the only difference was in Question 4, that the Map, Block, and 
Lot were off by one digit. The new warrant has the corrected Map 9, Block 4, Lot 50.  

9. Other Business.  

None of the selectmen had other business. 

10. Approve the October 12, 2023, Treasurer’s Warrant. 

Motion by Selectman Daggett, seconded by Selectman Dykstra, to approve the 
October 12, 2023, Treasurer’s Warrant. Voted: 4-0. Motion passed. 

11. Adjournment. 
 

Motion by Selectman Dykstra, seconded by Selectman Gilbert, to adjourn. Voted: 4-0. 
Motion passed. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 8:33 PM. 

 
Submitted by,  
Dave Powell, 
Technology Specialist 
 



Town of Kennebunkport 
Board of Selectmen Meeting 

Executive Session 
October 19, 2023 

4:30 PM 
 

MINUTES 

Selectmen attending:  Mike Weston, Sheila Matthews-Bull, Allen Daggett, Jon Dykstra, 
Marybeth Gilbert. 

1. Call to Order. 
 
Chairman Weston called the meeting to order at 4:30 PM at the Kennebunkport Public 
Safety Building Conference Room. 
 

2. Executive Session per (MRSA 1, §405-6E) for consultation with the Town 
attorney to discuss the legal rights and duties for pending or contemplated 
litigation. 

Motion by Selectman Daggett, seconded by Selectman Matthews-Bull, to enter 
Executive Session per (MRSA 1, §405-6E) for consultation with the Town attorney to 
discuss the legal rights and duties for pending or contemplated litigation. Voted: 5-0. 
Motion passed. 

The Selectmen entered the Executive Session at 4:30 pm and returned at 6:30 pm. No 
decisions were made in the session. 

Motion by Selectman Dykstra, seconded by Selectman Daggett, to close the Executive 
Session. Voted: 5-0. Motion passed. 

3. Adjournment. 
 

Motion by Selectman Matthews-Bull, seconded by Selectman Daggett, to adjourn. 
Voted: 5-0. Motion passed. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 6:30 PM. 

 
Submitted by,  
Dave Powell, 
Technology Specialist 
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KENNEBUNKPORT TOWN CLERK 

P.O. Box 566, Kennebunkport, Maine, 04046 • Tel. (207) 967-4243 

To: Yanina Nickless, Interim Town Manager 
Board of Selectmen 

Fr: Tracey O’Roak, Town Clerk 
Dt: October 18, 2023 
Re: Renewal Liquor Licenses 

We have received the following renewal liquor license applications: 

• The Lost Fire, 62 Mills Road
• HAMASA LLC d/b/a 1802 Bed and Breakfast, 15 Locke Street

Staff have reviewed the applications and provided approval for both. 

Item 4























































 
 
 
 
 

_______________________________ 
 

AGENDA ITEM DIVIDER 
 

__________________________________ 



Sidewalk Survey

Abigail O’Hern
University of New England

Item 5



Figure 1



Figure 2



Findings 
from survey 

• Took the general condition of the sidewalk
• Recorded the sidewalk type and curb type
• Recorded handicap ramps
• Recorded warning pads

Figure 3. The distance in miles of each sidewalk type, split up between the 
distance of each condition. 1 is poor, 2 is fair and 3 is good. 



 
 
 
 
 

_______________________________ 
 

AGENDA ITEM DIVIDER 
 

__________________________________ 



T O W N  O F  K E N N E B U N K P O R T, M A I N E 
– INCORPORATED 1653 –

6 Elm Street, P.O. Box 566, Kennebunkport, Maine 04046 
Tel: (207) 967-4243 Fax: (207) 967-8470 

MEMORANDUM 

To: Yanina Nickless 
Fr: Chris Simeoni, Director of Public Works 
Dt: October 18th, 2023 
Re: Addendum to the agenda item requesting that the Town accept Boatswain 

Lane as a public road. 

As requested by the Selectmen during the October 12th meeting, I have completed 
an evaluation of Boatswain Lane. The following are my findings, observations, and 
additional items that may need further consideration. 

1. There are several catch basin drainage structures currently existing within the
roadway. Existing structures and enclosed drainage should be cleaned and
inspected for current condition by CCTV, and the resulting video should be
provided to the Town Engineer for review. The purpose is to identify any possible
defects that need to be repaired prior to accepting the road.

2. Existing structures (catch basin covers) are currently sitting at an elevation that is
approximately 1.5” above the existing pavement. The current pavement appears
to be the original base pavement and is in fair condition. There are some
pavement defects/potholes in which the affected area should be cut out,
excavated to determine the cause, have the condition corrected, and based back
in with 2” of the binder. It also appears the road never received the 1.5” finish
overlay explaining why the catch basin covers are currently raised. (To
accommodate a finish overlay.) A 1.5” overlay should be completed prior to
acceptance.

3. It should be determined if any basement or perimeter drains are tied into the
storm drainage system. If the basement drains outlet to the storm drainage
system, backflow preventers or check valves would stop stormwater from
entering a basin if a storm drainage system backs up. It should be determined if
the town is liable for basement flooding if the storm drainage system backs up.

4. The sidewalk appears to be in fair condition. However, it is overgrown with turf in
areas and needs to be reclaimed. Trees and brush along the sidewalk are
currently overgrown and obstruct the sidewalk. These areas need to be cut back
to allow unobstructed pedestrian traffic. It should be determined if the Town will
be responsible for winter maintenance of this sidewalk. If so, the sidewalk has not
been built to current ADA standards of five feet. It is only four feet wide. This is
too narrow for our Trackless sidewalk machine as it currently requires 52”. This
would lead to turf damage that would need to be repaired every spring.

5. The town should have an easement to install traffic signage outside of the curb
line. There is no existing stop sign erected for Boatswain at the Mills Road

Item 6



T O W N  O F  K E N N E B U N K P O R T, M A I N E 
– INCORPORATED 1653 –

6 Elm Street, P.O. Box 566, Kennebunkport, Maine 04046 
Tel: (207) 967-4243 Fax: (207) 967-8470 

intersection. A stop sign meeting MUTCD standards should be installed prior to 
accepting the road. 

6. Sloped granite curbing is installed on the entirety of the street and inside the cul-
de-sac. It is in good condition. However, it does not appear to be set in concrete.
This should be determined prior to taking the road over to determine its resiliency
to withstand winter plow operations.

7. Currently, due to the cul-de-sac design of the subdivision, there is no adequate
room for the placement of excess snow (snow dump) during winter operations. If
no easement can be provided for placement somewhere within the subdivision, it
may become necessary to haul off excess snow, which will result in increased
machine time, labor, and expense.

8. There are underground utilities along the road. It is possible there are
underground landscaping sprinklers along the edge of the road as well. It should
be determined if the town is liable for underground utilities/sprinkler systems if
they are damaged during winter maintenance operations. It should also be
determined if the town is liable for damage to homes due to power loss if this
equipment is damaged.

9. There is another paved private road (Cape Woods Road) off the Boatswain cul-
de-sac that has no turnaround (or snow deposit) for a plow truck. This extension
is only eleven feet wide at best. This road is not wide enough to accommodate a
plow truck. The Town should not accept any part of this road.

10. Landscaping in the Boatswain cul-de-sac appears to be maintained. Several
young trees are planted at the circumference and middle of the cul-de-sac. It
should be determined if there are soaker hoses and watering equipment in the
cul-de-sac as well. It should be determined if the town will be responsible for
ongoing maintenance of landscaping or damage from winter maintenance
operations.

11. This development utilizes a common gravity main to handle wastewater flows. A
gravity sewer and four manhole structures currently exist in the street, according
to the plan. However, none of the manhole covers are exposed. It is possible that
they have been paved over. These structures should be exposed, and the
manhole frames and covers should be raised to the proper elevation to receive
the finished overlay. Existing structures and main should be cleaned and
inspected for current condition by CCTV, and the resulting video should be
provided to the Town Engineer for review. The purpose is to identify any possible
defects that need to be repaired prior to accepting the road.

12. It should be determined if the Town will take ownership of the utilities in a public
way.

13. There is currently a private fire hydrant on Boatswain that is paid for by the
association. The cost of that hydrant is $126.80 per quarter. It should be
determined if the Town will accept ownership of the hydrant as public and be
responsible for the on-going cost.
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Boatswain Lane

Road Acceptance


KPT Select Board Meeting 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OCTOBER 12, 2023

Boatswain Lane

Summary Points


• NOTE:  Below points are drawn from town files on the development of
Boatswain Lane

• An 8 lot subdivision was approved by the Planning Board in March 2003

• Street was proposed to be dedicated as a public way based on the
developer meeting Kennebunkport design standards.

• Developer implemented all of the town’s requirements, including:
installation of underground utilities, connection to town water and sewer,
street width to accommodate emergency vehicles, paved surfaces with
sloped granite curbing.

• All lots were sold by end of 2005, at an average price of $190,000/lot.

• Three homes were built by end of 2007, leaving three lots undeveloped
(NOTE:  2 homeowners each own 2 lots).

• The developer was asked to complete final paving in 2007, but did not due
to concerns of damage to road with several more lots that had not yet had
been built on.

• In 2008, developer requested, and the Town approved the return of
$6,789.04 in escrow.

• Remaining lots were developed between 2021 and 2023, completing the
neighborhood.

• A Road Maintenance Agreement is attached to the deeds for the Boatswain
Lane lot owners, which refers to their obligations until the town is made a
public road.

• The street and common areas continue to be owned by the original
developers of the neighborhood.
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Consideration to make Boatswain Lane a public street


Applying current Road Acceptance Policy requirements:


• Boatswain Lane does connect to other streets.  It connects Cape Woods Rd.
to Mills Rd.

• Boatswain Lane is also in close proximity to public areas of interest:  Access
to walking trails on KPT Conservation Trust property at the end of Cape
Woods Rd., as well as Firemen’s Park (0.2 miles).

• Boatswain Lane also is a highly used road by visitors and commercial vehicles
that use the road either as a turnaround, or to stage vehicles due to lack of
parking and narrow width of Mills Rd.

Request for Consideration:

The residents of Boatswain Lane respectfully request 
the Board of Selectmen consider our proposal to make 
this street public.


Questions?
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ROAD ACCEPTANCE POLICY 
PURPOSE 

The Kennebunkport Board of Selectmen hereby finds and determines that an interconnected 
street system is necessary in order to protect the public health, safety, and welfare in order to 
ensure that streets will function in an interdependent manner, to provide adequate access for 
emergency and service vehicles, to connect neighborhoods, to promote walking and biking, to 
reduce miles of travel that result in lower air emissions and wear on the roadway, and to provide 
continuous and comprehensible traffic routes. 

I. ROAD ACCEPTANCE REQURIEMENTS:
A street may only be brought forward for a Town vote by the Board of Selectmen if it
provides sufficient public benefit to justify perpetual public maintenance. A street
shall be considered to provide sufficient public benefit if it meets or exceeds the
public service need, pedestrian accommodation, and connectivity requirements.
The following categories shall be used by the Board to classify ways proposed for
acceptance:
a. Lead to a public facility;
b. Road connects to other streets or is a thoroughfare;
c. Other public benefit

II. ROAD ACCEPTANCE PROCEDURE
It shall be determined early in the Planning Board approval process, whether a road or
street shall be a public or private way.
1. If a proposed street is determined to be a private street, for the use of only the

residents on the street, then the developer shall ensure that the Town road
specifications are met as required in the subdivision regulations.

2. If a proposed street is determined to be a public street, for the use of the general
public and to be maintained by the Town, the developer shall require that the road
meet Town road specifications as required in the subdivision regulations, and

a. The road must meet the public benefit criteria established in Section II.
b. the developer submits the road layout and construction criteria for Town

review.  The Town will submit the road documentation to the Town’s
engineering firm and Town staff for review and recommendations.

c. The recommendations and request for Town acceptance will be submitted to
the Board of Selectmen for review of public benefit.

d. Recommendations from Town Staff, Town Engineer and Board of Selectmen
will be submitted to the Developer and Planning Board as part of the
subdivision review process.

e. Once a road is approved by the Planning Board it may be scheduled for a
town acceptance vote, after it is fully constructed and 75% of the lots within
the subdivision have been constructed.



 
 
 
 
 

_______________________________ 
 

AGENDA ITEM DIVIDER 
 

__________________________________ 



GHG Emissions Summary

How your community is contributing to climate change

Input about climate change & the future of their community

Vision Statement

A statement describing the desired outcome or desired future the climate action plan can help achieve.

Kennebunkport 
Climate Action Task Force Update

Item 7



What is a climate action plan?
A Climate Action Plan is created by a community to lay out  
policies & programs to  Build Resiliency and Reduce Emissions.

Building Resiliency: Climate actions 
that allow a community to adapt to 
and thrive in spite of the impacts of 
climate change.

Reducing Emissions: Climate actions 
that help reduce the total amount of 
greenhouse gas in the atmosphere. 



Role of Climate Action Plan Task Force

● Enable robust community engagement.
● Pool input, resources, and feedback from our town and neighbor communities
● Provide input to he Climate Action plan.
● Provide oversight of the planning process.

Task Force Members

Pam Morgan, chair - Jen Armstrong, vice-chair - Mike Weston - Ella Boxall - Jon Dykstra     
Harvey Flashen - Stephen Kaagan - Fred Stafford

The Kennebunkport Climate Action Plan Task Force is committed to study, evaluate, 
and communicate the threats of climate change and recommend actions to Build 
Resiliency and Reduce Emissions.



Kennebunkport Climate Action Vision Statement

We envision a future where Kennebunkport is adapting to the 
inevitable impacts of our changing climate and is doing its part to 
slow the rate of detrimental climate change. 

In this sustainable, responsible, clean energy future, our Town and 
Community make all decisions using the three pillars of 
sustainability:  social, economic, and environmental.



How is Kennebunkport affected by Climate Change?

Kennebunkport 
Vulnerability 
Assessment

(See online version)

https://www.somainecapcohort.com/_files/ugd/55844a_66dcfe998a5a4f6e8f9453808a237a2d.pdf










Sea Level Rise Maps

https://www.maine.gov/dacf/mgs/hazards/slr_ss/index.shtml

https://www.maine.gov/dacf/mgs/hazards/slr_ss/index.shtml


Increasing 
Temperatures

Sea Level  
Rise & Storm 

Surge

Extreme 
Storms &    

Precipitation

Climate Change Impacts in Southern Maine
Since 1895, Your County’s annual precipitation (rain and snowfall) 
has increased +6.9 in. Extreme precipitation events (1+ inches over 
24 hours) are becoming more frequent

By 2050, Maine will likely experience between 1 - 2 ft of sea level 
rise. By 2100, 3 - 4 ft of sea level rise with higher amounts 
possible.

Since 1895, Maine’s statewide annual temperature has increased 
by 3.2 °F . By 2050, extreme heat days are expected to be 2 - 4 
times more frequent



Drought

Changing  
Marine 

Conditions

Stressors 
from Climate 

Change 
Impacts

Climate Change Impacts in Southern Maine
Changes in community cohesion due to people moving in and out 
of town -- smaller tax base limiting Town’s ability to meet 
residents’ needs -- businesses suffering downturn:  Fishing, 
Tourism, Construction, Real Estate

York County has experienced 3 severe droughts in the last five 
years. Reduced winter snowpack is contributing to summer and fall 
droughts

The Gulf of Maine is warming faster than 99% of the world’s 
oceans. Ocean acidification is putting shell forming organisms at 
risk



Kennebunkport’s 
Greenhouse Gas Emissions



Community Engagement
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Public Engagement: 2023 Survey

• 92% expect climate-change related impacts in town –
(100% of younger folks) and 77% were very or extremely concerned

• The top two expected impacts are 1) effects on natural
environment and 2) infrastructure. Effects on the economy came
in third at 56%

• Younger folks’ concern levels: 15%-20% higher

Survey: 381 Responses
End of March – early May
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Community Sounding Boards
Small volunteer groups that provide 
insight on how community members 
view climate action and guide the 
Task Force in assessing the most 
appropriate actions to include in the 
plan.

• 4 meetings completed to-date

• 18 volunteer Community Sounding
Board members



More Public Engagement
● To-Date:

○ Presentations/discussions with Rotary, KCT, Goose Rocks Beach
AC, Chamber, Public Health, Kbunk HS, area businesses

○ Public Discussion at Graves Library - August
● To Come:

○ More 1/1 discussions with area businesses
○ Hospitality Business meeting November 16
○ Public Discussion at Graves November 29
○ And more….



Climate Action Plan

Developing Strategies

Final 
strategies

TF will refine & 
finalize strategies 
for the CAP based 
on all input

6.

2nd draft 
strategies

TF will create a 
2nd draft of 
strategies, share 
again with public, 
refine once more, 
and share with 
BOS for approval

5.

Alignment w/ 
BOS 2021 
Climate goals 
& Comp Plan

TF also comparing 
draft strategies to 
BOS goals & comp 
plan to find 
alignment & 
identify priorities

4.

Public and 
staff input

TF is gathering 
public input on 
draft strategies 

3.

Task Force 
Review

TF & staff 
created criteria 
to review & 
select 1st draft 
strategies

2.

Potential 
Strategy List

SMPDC provided 
TF with matrix of 
locally relevant 
strategies

1.



Climate Action Plan 

Strategy Criteria
1. Is it Effective?

• Reduce Emissions: To what extent would this
action reduce GHG emissions?
• Build Resiliency: To what extent does this action
reduce our vulnerability to climate change?

2. Is it Cost Efficient?
• Considering the cost to implement versus the
potential for positive impact.
• Think in terms of both municipal and individual.
• Is there potential for outside funding?

3. Is it Feasible?
• Level of public support
• Level of political will
• Availability of staff or volunteer time

4. Equity: Does it:
• Advance equity
• Neither advance nor disadvantage
• Promote inequities



What’s Next?

● Ongoing Public Outreach/Feedback
● Climate Action Plan to be completed by March 2024
● Goes to Selectboard for final approval
● Staff to create implementation plan



Town of Kennebunkport Climate Change Goals 

1 

Climate and Resilience

TASK INCLUDED IN 
DRAFT CAP? 

1. Establish a GHG emissions inventory, target, and plan

● Measure & Monitor GHG Emissions from Municipal Operations NOT 
CURRENTLY 
INCLUDED 

● Measure and Monitor GHG Emissions Community Wide NOT 
CURRENTLY 
INCLUDED 

● Develop a local climate action plan IN 
PROGRESS 

2. Ensure community resilience to climate change impacts

● Complete the Maine Flood resilience Checklist to assess coastal

vulnerabilities

YES 

● Assess all other non-coastal vulnerabilities to create a

comprehensive picture of current and future climate change impacts

YES 

● Enact and enforce land use policies that protect valuable natural

assets and support resiliency

YES 

● Partner with other local governments to plan and achieve

sustainability

YES 

Education and Outreach

1. Actively engage community members in local climate, sustainability, and
resilience issues

● Educate community about steps they can do to reduce emissions and

become more resilient

YES 

● Educate the community about clean energy options YES 

● Promote native and sustainable landscaping initiatives community

wide by connecting residents to plants and information

NOT 
SPECIFICLY 
INCLUDED 

● Educate the community about the value of trees, native and

sustainable landscaping

NOT 
SPECIFICLY 
INCLUDED 



Town of Kennebunkport Climate Change Goals 

2 

● Educate city staff about forest, wetlands, and ecosystem best

management practices

NOT 
SPECIFICLY 
INCLUDED 

● Educate community about steps they can do to reduce emissions and

become more resilient

YES 

● Educate the community about clean energy options YES 

Green Economy

1. Create and promote a community brand featuring natural resources or
cultural characteristics of community

● Create and promote a community brand featuring natural resources

or cultural characteristics of community

NOT 
CURRENTLY 
INCLUDED 

Energy

1. Reduce municipal fossil fuel consumption and implement municipal energy
efficiency measures

● Collaborate with utilities and other agencies to upgrade streetlight

equipment

NOT 
SPECIFICLY 
INCLUDED 

● Utilize energy saving performance contracts (ESPC) to finance large

energy efficiency projects

NOT 
SPECIFICLY 
INCLUDED 

● Budget and plan for long-term energy efficiency equipment upgrades YES 

● Install and operate renewable energy systems at municipal facilities

or serving municipal facilities

YES 

● Procure locally produced, renewable energy for public facilities using

bundled or unbundled RECs

NOT 
SPECIFICLY 
INCLUDED 

● Collaborate with other municipalities to install and operate renewable

energy systems for municipal energy / community energy use

WITH RSU 21 

● Track and benchmark building energy consumption and seek ways to

improve energy efficiency in all facilities

YES 



Town of Kennebunkport Climate Change Goals 

3 

2. Support development of and access to renewable energy

● Adopt codes and permitting practices that support renewable energy

systems in the community

YES 

● Facilitate the adoption of renewable energy technologies (i.e. solar,

geothermal) by adapting building and zoning codes

YES 

Land Ecosystems

1. Promote and practice environmentally-friendly and sustainable landscape
approaches

● Increase the quality and amount of sustainable landscaping in the

community

NOT 
SPECIFICLY 
INCLUDED 

● Increase the amount of sustainable landscaping in the community

through subdivision and development codes

YES 

● Increase native and sustainable landscaping on municipal properties NOT 
SPECIFICLY 
INCLUDED 

Community forest management

2. Practice sustainable community forest management to increase resilience

● Plant trees in locations where they make a direct, positive impact on

the community or act as a buffer to filter air and water, limit storm

runoff, and stabilize soil

NOT 
SPECIFICLY 
INCLUDED 

● Diversify the community forest for long term resilience NOT 
SPECIFICLY 
INCLUDED 

● Optimize tree planting and protect existing trees for maximum carbon

storage/sequestration and energy savings

YES 



Town of Kennebunkport Climate Change Goals 

4 

Municipal Operations

1. Lead by demonstrating sustainable values and practices

● Achieve LEED certification for public building projects NOT 
SPECIFICLY 
INCLUDED 

● Manage special events sustainably NOT 
SPECIFICLY 
INCLUDED 

● Integrate sustainability into capital planning YES 

● Enact policies to preserve dark skies NOT 
INCLUDED 

2. Operate a safe, clean, and efficient fleet

● Update fleet purchasing to prioritize electric vehicles YES 

● Enact and enforce anti-idling policies for public fleet vehicles NOT 
SPECIFICLY 
INCLUDED 

3. Engage the community in waste reduction and recycling

● Educate the community on recycling and composting practices NOT 
SPECIFICLY 
INCLUDED 

● Educate the community to reduce waste by consuming less and

reusing

NOT 
SPECIFICLY 
INCLUDED 

● Establish and strive for a residential recycling goal NOT 
SPECIFICLY 
INCLUDED 
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